Minutes of the MBRC Meeting

29 December 2012

University of Michigan Museum of Zoology

Ann Arbor, Michigan

Members present: Phil Chu, Chairman; Brad Murphy, Secretary; Allen Chartier, Jim Dawe, Dave Slager, Scott Terry

Members absent: Louie Dombroski, Skye Haas, and Scott Hickman

The meeting was called to order by Chu at 1300 EST.

After several minor changes, the minutes from the 29 December 2011 meeting were approved unanimously. 

Resubmissions

From Round 130:

2011-0100-03

Pacific Loon

Some members questioned the accuracy of the size comparison with nearby Common and Red-throated loons as the observer did not explicitly state how close together they were. However, most members felt that, given the proximity of the other birds, one could make a reasonable assessment of size.

One member also brought up a concern about the 200-to-300-yard distance at which the bird was seen. Other members commented that such a distance really wouldn’t be that far.

A major issue of focus was the description of the head and neck – a “straight and distinct delineation” between the dorsal dark and ventral white was described only for the throat, and not for the foreneck.  So, when the observer described a clean demarcation with respect to the throat, could one assume that it really applied to both throat and foreneck, or should one take the description literally and say that it applied only to the throat, with the foreneck being undescribed?

In the end, dissenting members felt that the only way the record could be accepted was by giving the observer the benefit of the doubt with regards to the appearance of the foreneck, whereas other members felt that the size and plumage details were adequate to eliminate all other loon species. 

2012-5880-01

Spotted Towhee

A couple of members argued that, in the only photo clearly showing the wing, the bases of the primaries are hidden by overlying flank feathers. After reviewing that photo, all members present agreed. Without being able to see the primary bases, the presence or absence of white there cannot be accurately assessed and a hybrid towhee cannot be eliminated. 

From Round 131:

2012-3260-05

Black Vulture

The claim of two birds was based on one individual missing a primary and a central tail feather. However, dissenting members questioned how well these features could be seen given that one bird was 500-1000 yards away and that the wind was gusting to 60 mph.

In contrast, accepting members felt that – given the differences in plumage and the fact that both birds were noted to be seen in good light and at all angles – they were comfortable with accepting two individuals.

2012-3480-01

Ferruginous Hawk

For the bird in question, dissenting members questioned whether or not “Krider’s” Red-tailed Hawk was ruled out. Some concern was also raised by the fact that the details were prepared 6 days after the initial sighting and that the observer has reported this species nearly annually the past few years.

Accepting members noted the lack of flaws with the description and felt that “Krider’s” Red-tailed Hawk could be eliminated by the fact that this bird had spotting in the underwings and lacked a patagial mark – Krider’s would have a patagial mark and lack spotting. The other feature noted by dissenting members was the lack of marking in the underparts of the bird in question, but it was pointed out that some adult Ferruginous Hawks lack these marks and that young birds may lack them as well. 

In the end, most members agreed that the description eliminates “Krider’s” Red-tailed Hawk. 

2012-5491-01

Nelson’s Sparrow

The record in question consisted of one photograph that exhibited a side profile of a sharp-tailed sparrow. Dissenting members felt that the photo did not allow the central breast to be accurately assessed, and that therefore a Saltmarsh Sparrow could not be eliminated. Accepting members felt that other characters (bill size and color, flank streaking) pointed to a Nelson’s Sparrow and that some of the central breast was visible; thus, they said, the bird could be called a Nelson’s. 

From Round 132

2012-1870-03

White-faced Ibis

The observer was unable to note either eye color or the exact position of the broad white borders on the face (on facial skin or feathers, passing behind the eye or not passing behind). Given this, all of the members in attendance seemed to agree that ruling out a hybrid ibis would be impossible.
From Round 133

2012-2470-03

Western Sandpiper

Some members were concerned because the observer noted “an impression of rufous” in the scapulars but was unable to describe the exact pattern and extent of the rufous. They argued that if the rufous could not be accurately assessed then it would be hard to rule out a bright Semipalmated Sandpiper.

Other members felt that the information in the description – Semipalmated Sandpiper size, short-winged look, longer bill, black legs, rufous scapulars, white mantle lines, and a pale head – was good enough for a Western Sandpiper, even if the exact pattern of rufous in the scapulars was not clear. 

2012-2220-01

Red Phalarope

A large part of the discussion centered on the description of the back. It appeared that the back was seen best while the bird was in flight (which was also when the bird was closest). Dissenting members questioned whether or not the back could be accurately assessed for white lines:  the in-flight views were not lengthy; those views were not especially close and were made with binoculars only; and the white back lines of Red-necked Phalaropes can be harder to see if the birds are in basic plumage. Other dissenting members were concerned by the limited mention of features other than the back while the bird was close (flying by). How was the back assessed so well but there was no mention of, e.g., black on the face?

Accepting members felt that the conditions of observation were good enough for the observer to accurately assess the back, and that the lack of detail for other regions is unsurprising – by definition, concentrating on one region means paying less attention to others.

New Items

Status Changes

Chu presented an updated list of status changes

Eight changes effective at the end of 2012

New Additions (as Accidental):

Great Shearwater

Plumbeous Vireo

Casual to Regular (per bylaw D.1, these species will remain on the review list through 2015):

Spotted Towhee

Accidental to Casual:

Cinnamon Teal

Casual to Accidental:

Brown Pelican

Curlew Sandpiper

Least Tern

Bell’s Vireo

Correction to Record Numbers from round 130

The Glaucous-winged Gull record was numbered as 2011-0440-01. However, the record occurred in 2012 and should have been numbered 2012-0440-01. 

The Spotted Towhee record was labeled 2012-5880-01 in one place and 2011-5880-01 in another. Obviously, only one of these can be correct, and because the record occurred in 2012 the former number should be the right one. 

Terry introduced a motion to correct these record numbers, and his motion was seconded by Chartier. The motion passed unanimously. 

Elections

At the end of 2012, Chu and Haas will complete their terms based on the term-limit changes to Bylaw B.3 passed last year. Thus, there will be two vacancies for 2013.

Four individuals expressed interest in filling the vacancies: Christie Bleck, Calvin Brennan, Adam Byrne, and Sean Williams. 

There was discussion of candidate qualifications.

A vote followed with Byrne and Williams being elected. Williams will serve as the First Alternate and Byrne will join as the Second Alternate.

Next, attention turned to the election of officers. With Chu rotating off the committee at the end of 2012, members were asked about interest in serving as Chairperson, and Terry expressed a willingness do so. Murphy also discussed a desire to step down as Secretary, a capacity in which Byrne was willing to serve. The members who were present then voted unanimously to elect Terry as the Chairperson and Byrne as the Secretary. 

Finally, there was discussion among the members regarding the idea of a permanent Secretary, as the MBRC had in the past. The idea got some traction because of the difficulty of the Secretary’s job – if someone does that job well and is willing to continue doing it, then it would be advantageous to retain him. But it was not clear that this advantage outweighed the inequality of privileging one person with permanent membership. In the end, therefore, there was no strong desire to change the Secretary’s status.

Adding information to records

Slager and Chartier requested that, at a minimum, three items – county, date, and observer – be included with each record. The request was made because Murphy had left this information off of some “photo only” records.

All other members agreed with the Slager/Chartier request – adding, after a brief discussion, that if any of the three requested items is missing then that item should be marked as “not available.”

Notifying observers when records are acted on

Dombroski had volunteered to write individualized letters to observers who submitted documentation, explaining to them the fate of “their” records; however, in the spring or early summer he told Murphy that he would not continue volunteering.

Subsequently, Dombroski indicated that he is planning to finish all of the 2011 letters, and that if he does not then he will identify exactly which 2011 letters still need to be written.

Given the difficulty of writing individualized letters, each with an explanation, Chu proposed adopting standardized Accept or Reject form letters to be sent out when a round is completed. The form letters could be sent electronically.

Discussion ensued and quickly yielded two additional points. First, the email should be signed “Michigan Bird Records Committee” and should be sent from an email account belonging to the committee. And second, if an observer responds to the initial form letter by requesting additional information, then there should be a second form letter referencing Bylaw C.4. As per C.4, the observer could then contact the MBRC Chairperson or Secretary to obtain final vote rationales.

Members felt that, if we are to do this, then we should make the letter as professional-looking as possible. Chartier volunteered to design the letter and Chu volunteered to create the text portion – specifically, the text portion for accept, reject, and follow-up letters. Murphy volunteered to distribute the letters to observers at the end of each round.

Once Chu drafts the three letters, he will forward the drafts to all members for comments. 

Physical evidence review for a Yellow-footed Gull record
In an upcoming round, members will be voting on a Yellow-footed Gull record. The record has photos but their resolution is less than ideal. Chu distributed the original prints for members to review so that, when the record is in a round, they will understand the quality of the physical evidence. Indeed, the prints will have to be scanned in order to be distributed electronically, and there is some concern that the scans will be worse than the prints.

It was noted that there are other documents associated with the record – text and drawings, including a drawing made by projecting one of the photos on a sheet of paper and then sketching over the projection. 

Dropbox vs CD
This year, committee members were introduced to Dropbox as a way to effectively distribute rounds of records, with each member also being sent a CD as a backup.

Dropbox appears to be popular with committee members, but there is a problem:  it was discovered that anyone invited to share a Dropbox folder can edit a the folder by, e.g., removing items. If this problem cannot be fixed, then Dropbox may no longer be an option. Byrne and Murphy will try to iron out the details in the hope that Dropbox usage can continue.

If we can continue with Dropbox, then members who choose to receive records in this way will no longer receive a CD, as distributing rounds by both Dropbox and CD is redundant.

JPEG vs TIFF

Discussion among members about photo-file formats centered on problems encountered with non-JPEG files. Some observers submit photos in other formats and the one we specifically discussed was TIFF.  However, there are issues with converting and printing a non-JPEG file, making the JPEG format preferable for most cases; in rare instances when we need to see finer detail, TIFF may be useful.

In order to insure that submitted JPEG files are as informative as possible, members asked Chu to modify the online rare-bird-report form so that the “Were photographs obtained?” item would tell observers to submit the highest-resolution photos. 

Great Shearwater 
Round 133 was distributed with photos of the live shearwater from the observer and one photo of the dead bird from Caleb Putnam. Members requested that more of the Putnam photos be added to the rare-bird files at the UMMZ. There are questions as to when, or even if, the specimen will be returned from the National Park Service to the UMMZ, so members wanted to have as much physical evidence in the files as possible. 

Resolution

Hickman asked to have the minutes include a statement of thanks to outgoing members.  Accordingly, Chu suggested, “The MBRC thanks outgoing members Chu and Haas for their work on behalf of the committee.”

The meeting was adjourned at 1653 EST.

Respectfully submitted,

Bradley Murphy, Secretary, MBRC

